
 

Puddleducks Nursery & Pre School  

Chair’s annual report for: 

Financial year September 2021-August 2022. 

 

Numbers for the start of term 2021/22 were low (52% occupancy) due to the final 

effects of the Covid pandemic and public concern. 

Financial constraints still dictated that expenditure was restricted. Staffing was 

closely managed and although we had no leavers or new starters, it was once again 

a financially difficult year. 

Staff training and development took place for mandatory requirements only. These 

were: 

SEN development = 1 staff 

Health & Safety = 3 staff 

Twenty-one children moved up to primary school in the summer 2022.  

Through lots of hard work to catch up with missed learning due to Covid closures, 

most children were developmentally on target for this transition. 

During this year, we commenced talks with King Alfred Trust, to take over the 

running of the business. Following a stringent financial health check, this transfer of 

ownership is due to become effective from 1st September 2022. 

This new vision will protect Puddleducks in the years to come as we begin to work 

closer with Pewsey Primary school to deliver a rounded curriculum for all. In addition, 

it will provide in-depth training and development for our staff, and support  in areas 

such as SEN, Safeguarding, and Finance. 

 

Beverley Smith 

Manager 

25/6/23 










